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STUDENT RECRUITMENT TEAM

Notes of a meeting held on 11 October 2010
Present:
Morag Bell (Chair), Rachel Atkin, Chris Carpenter, Charlie Carter, Andrew Cooney, Ray Dawson, Wendy Ferguson, Jane Horner, Ruth Kinna, Jennifer Nutkins, Justine Sanders, Tom Wale (for item 6) 

1. Apologies for Absence and Welcome
Apologies were received from Tony Westaway.  Rachel Atkin, Charlie Carter, Ray Dawson, Jane Horner and Ruth Kinna were welcomed to their first meeting of the Student Recruitment Team.
2. Notes of the Meeting Held on 7 June 2010
The notes were accepted as a correct record.

3. Matters Arising
(i) University-wide Admissions Policy for Elite Athletes
It was reported that a section had been added to the University Admissions Policy to include the provision for making concessions to elite athletes during the admissions process.  The Admissions team had met with the Sports Development Centre to finalise details of the process for 2011 entry and this would be confirmed with admissions tutors at the next Admissions Tutors’ Forum.
(ii) UKBA Highly Trusted Sponsor (HTS) status

The University had recently received confirmation that it had been successful in gaining the UKBA’s Highly Trusted Sponsor (HTS) status.  The UKBA were planning a compliance visit to the University on Thursday 14 October to ensure that the University’s requirements as a sponsor of international students were being met.

(iii) University Open Days 2010
Thanks to the perseverance of Jo Workman in the Student Outreach and Recruitment Team and her interaction with colleagues from Facilities Management, the impact of the Civil Engineering works on the Open Days had been minimal.  It was noted that there were no toilet facilities in Holywell Park which was where a number of visitors had parked.

JS to feed back to Jo Workman
(iv) Student Recruitment from the United States
It was reported that Tony Westaway had responsibility for developing the market in the United States and had been assisted by colleagues in the International Office.  It was noted that it would be difficult to break in to the market with a recruitment-only strategy and that other links such as Study Abroad, exchanges and reciprocal staff visits needed to be investigated but these would need pro-activity from academic staff.  It was commented that some students had expressed an interest in obtaining placements in the United States and this could be investigated further.
The Team noted that the University was not currently registered with the US federal loans system.  Wendy Ferguson would hand over responsibility to Mark Hollingsworth who would work on the area of registration.  An audit of the University’s processes had taken place but no response had been received to date.

Action:
AJW
4. Membership and Objectives
The membership and objectives of the Student Recruitment Team were noted.  The Team were particularly aware that marketing would become an increasingly vital part of recruitment and that further work needed to be undertaken in this area.
5. Student Recruitment Team 2011-12
It was reported that the Student Recruitment Team would need to change in the future with the formation of the new Schools.  It was likely that communication in the area of intake targets would be direct between the Academic Registry and the Deans of Schools.  It was noted that the objectives of the Student Recruitment Team were still pivotal and would need to be continued in some forum.
6. Undergraduate and Taught Postgraduate Recruitment Outcomes 2010

An analysis of the latest registration figures was presented by Tom Wale on behalf of the Planning Office.  Registrations for full-time UK/EU undergraduate students were currently 67 under target with an additional 84 expected to register (those who had completed their paperwork but not yet completed their ID card) and 50 students who had not returned any paperwork.  For full-time international undergraduate students, registrations were 24 below target with an additional 23 expected to register and 42 who had not returned any paperwork.  Registrations for full-time UK/EU postgraduate students were currently 16 under target with an additional 39 expected to register and 26 students who had not returned any paperwork.  For full-time international postgraduate students, registrations were 115 below target with an additional 91 expected to register and 166 who had not returned any paperwork.  

Overall the picture was good but there were some Departments who had under-recruited and some who had over-recruited.  It was noted that some students would drop out before 1 December but it was expected that this number would be lower than in previous years.  It was commented that there had been more withdrawals prior to the start of term than in previous years, particularly from international students.

It was noted that the number of students on the International Foundation Programme had been smaller than anticipated and many students had been enticed to other Institutions by large bursaries.  

The Planning Office was asked to separate out the Joint China partnerships programme students in future reports.  It was noted that there had been issues with the 3+1+1 courses in relation to students who needed ATAS clearance for their postgraduate taught course and therefore were not eligible for a two year visa.  This also caused difficulties for those students who had to undergo reassessment.

It was reported that the overall student population was larger than predicted due to the economic climate and a greater proportion of students staying on to complete an integrated masters course.


Tom Wale was thanked for his helpful report.


Action: RD and WJF re 3+1+1 issues.  TW re Planning Office reports
7. Confirmation Week Interventions
It was noted that confirmation and clearing had been successful in undergraduate recruitment.  Although there had been a decreased proportion of students who had met their grades and a consequent increase in concessions, this was against an increased offer level in many Departments.  Due to the competitive climate, there had been an increased yield from insurance choices.  There had been a decreased reliance on changed course offers and, although there had been a slight increase in the number of students accepted through Clearing, this had been significantly lower than a number of previous years and the candidates had been of a high quality.
8. International Foundation Programme Loughborough College and Science and Engineering Foundation Studies Programme
The paper on recruitment to the International Foundation Programme and SEFS programme was noted.  Due to increasing competition for students in the area of foundation programmes, many Universities were entering in to agreements with external providers.  Further work needed to be undertaken to market the International Foundation Programme effectively.  
9. UK/EU undergraduate recruitment targets 2011 entry
It was noted that draft targets would be available shortly.  The Team agreed that it would be important to consider in the future the level at which targets were set and reported on eg Department/School.  It was noted that the 2012 prospectus would remain in sections by Department and this would then be reviewed for 2013 entry.
10. International Recruitment
The International Office would produce a full review and analysis of the previous year over the next few months.  Thirty six countries had been visited over the past year; some on multiple occasions.  Staff had been working particularly hard over the last few weeks with 5 am starts to collect students from Heathrow and 9 pm finishes following induction events.  Visits were already underway for 2011 entry.  
The International Office faced a number of issues including having to pay VAT on agency payments and reviewing international scholarships and bursaries.  The International Office would be working closely with the Graduate School to improve PGR recruitment for international students.

It was noted that new areas for recruitment could be investigated but efforts should also be concentrated on those areas from which the University already recruited students but where there was felt to be under-recruitment eg India.  One of the aims was to reduce the University’s reliance on China as a market.

The International Office had recently commenced a Departmental Liaison Scheme to work with academic staff to identify markets and therefore make more effective use of the International Office’s limited resources.
11. Any Other Business
Jane Horner and a colleague would be attending the Defence Academy Open Day and would be happy to take any information from other Faculties if appropriate.  

12. Date of Next Meeting


Monday 22 November 2010 at 9.30 am 
       _____________________________________________________________________________
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